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I am pleased to provide the first bulletin for 2006, which contains information regarding a number of pending changes, updates and general information related to the higher education sector. I hope you continue to find these useful, and would welcome any feedback relating to these bulletins. Please feel free to contact me regarding any of the information in the bulletin, or you may prefer to discuss matters at the Provider Information Session that will be held on 2 May 2006. Look forward to seeing you there.

Helen Lawrance

Manager Accreditation

Review of the National Protocols

The process of reviewing the National Protocols for Higher Education Approval Processes is coming to the business end. You may be aware that, at its November 2005 meeting, the Ministerial Council on Employment, Education, Training and Youth Affairs (MCEETYA) agreed to broad parameters for the new protocols. These included the following:

· Allowing for non self-accrediting institutions with a good track record of higher education provision to become self-accrediting.

· Providing for the establishment of university-level specialist institutions, possibly with access to a form of the name ‘university’ (eg. Brisbane University of Engineering).

· Explicit requirements for an Australian university, including delivering courses up to research postgraduate level and conducting research, in at least three broad areas of education, as defined by the Australian Standard Classification of Education (ASCED).

A recent meeting of higher education approval officers and the Joint Committee on Higher Education in Hobart considered a first draft of the new Protocols. Significant progress is being made towards their finalisation for consideration by MCEETYA at its next meeting, of which we are awaiting advice on the proposed date, but likely to be held in early July. There will be a final opportunity for stakeholders to comment on the draft at a national workshop to be held in Melbourne on Tuesday 11 April. If you would like more information on the workshop, please contact the Office. There is also an opportunity to provide comments on the draft protocols (copy attached) by emailing written comments no later than Friday, 28 April 2006 to quality@dest.gov.au
As you know, the Protocols underpin the regulatory framework in Queensland and other states and territories. Once a new version is adopted by the Ministers, their implementation will require amendment to Queensland legislation.
National Guidelines

In addition to agreeing to new Protocols, MCEETYA also endorsed the development of nationally agreed guidelines to elaborate the Protocols. This project will commence in the second half of 2006. It is expected that nationally agreed guidelines will replace all jurisdiction-specific guidelines currently in use. Clearly, this will be a significant step in strengthening the national higher education quality framework, and assuring consistent criteria, procedures and outcomes for higher education approval processes.  

Mutual Recognition

Previous bulletins contained information on the establishment of a national mutual recognition framework for higher education course accreditation. According to the agreed process, jurisdictions will recognise course accreditation decisions of other jurisdictions. This means an applicant for accreditation in more than one jurisdiction will only need to have the ‘registration’ aspects of the application scrutinised in the secondary jurisdictions. We’ve had in place our Recognition of Interstate Accreditation process for two years. This process is consistent with the mutual recognition protocol. Nationally, work progresses on ironing out some of the procedural challenges for implementing mutual recognition.

Annual Reports

Many providers attended an information session in November 2005 at which the annual reporting process was discussed. For those that didn’t, you may find the presentation useful. Please contact the accreditation team if you would like a copy. 

For reporting in 2006 on the 2005 calendar year, the reporting format will change. Nationally, there is a project to develop a common reporting framework, including a common template that will be available on-line. We are trialling the new template this year, and will advise you as soon as it is available. The type of information won’t change in any significant way, but the order and manner of its presentation will.

The new national reporting format will require reports biennially, rather than annually. It will also include arrangements to remove duplication of reporting requirements between jurisdictions, which will mean multi-state providers only report once.

AUQA Audit

Thanks again to those who participated in the audit of the OHE by the Australian Universities Quality Agency (AUQA) in 2005. It was a demanding, but overall rewarding experience for us. The report has now been released, and a copy has been distributed with this bulletin. The report makes a number of commendations, affirmations and recommendations. The team was commended for its ongoing engagement in national policy development and policy implementation, its thorough implementation of approval processes, and for its commitment to continuous quality improvement. The establishment of the Ministerial Advisory Panel was commended, although it was recommended its roles and functions be reviewed, and more widely promulgated. Other recommendations included a review of the Modified Process for accreditation, the development of more detailed guidelines for major changes, and the development of an integrated risk management plan for approval processes. The team will be prioritising the recommendations as part of its forthcoming annual review and improvement process. 

Higher Education Provider (HEP) Quality Audits

Those providers who are HEPs under Commonwealth legislation are required to undergo a quality audit to maintain their HEP status. Currently, AUQA is the only agency recognised by Commonwealth legislation to conduct these audits. The OHE has been participating in a working group which has developed an alternative model for HEP audits, involving an integration of reaccreditation and quality audit, to be conducted by accreditation agencies. This alternative model aims to involve less additional work and cost for providers. In 2006, OHE will pilot the integrated model. Provided the pilot is conducted successfully, OHE will then be recognised under the Commonwealth Act for the purposes of conducting quality audits of HEPs. Queensland HEPs will then have the option of an AUQA audit, or an integrated OHE audit to satisfy the Commonwealth’s requirements.

Fees Increase

In accordance with government policy, fees for higher education approval processes increased on 1 January 2006, in line with the CPI. A new fee schedule has been distributed with this bulletin. The fully updated Fees Regulation can be downloaded from the following web link:
http://www.legislation.qld.gov.au/LEGISLTN/CURRENT/H/HighEducR04.pdf
Change of Company Name or Trading Name

Notification of changes to a provider’s company name or trading name should be made immediately to the Accreditation Team, so the Accreditation Register is kept up-to-date. We have recently sought legal advice on the parameters around the Major Change section of the Guidelines with regard to legal status to determine the circumstances that require Ministerial approval and those that only require Departmental approval or notification.  Further legal advice is still pending, and we will keep you informed of the outcome. 

Correspondence detailing the application process, documentation and requirements regarding name changes will be sent to all non-university providers in the near future. In the interim, anyone contemplating a change of name should contact the Office for advice prior to going ahead with the change. Please also note that providers should seek advice from their relevant CRICOS office regarding their requirements for such changes. In Queensland, coordination of the timing of approval from both the OHE and the CRICOS unit is important to ensure compliance with the legislation relating to international students.
Personnel Changes

A number of personnel changes have occurred within the accreditation team and will apply until further notice. The table below lists positions each staff member currently occupies and their contact details.
	Team member
	Position
	Phone
	Email

	Ian Kimber
	Director, Office of Higher Education
	07 3234 1955
	ian.kimber@qed.qld.gov.au

	Helen Lawrance
	Manager Accreditation
	07 3237 0127
	helen.lawrance@qed.qld.gov.au

	Karen Heusner
	Policy Officer Accreditation
	07 3237 0392
	karen.heusner@qed.qld.gov.au

	Chantelle Smalbil
	Policy Officer Accreditation
	07 3237 0717
	chantelle.smalbil@qed.qld.gov.au

	
	Chantelle joined the team in March 2006 as a Policy Officer and will be working on changes to the Guidelines, major projects  and course assessment processes.

	Teresa Iwinska
	Project Officer
	07 3234 2820
	teresa.iwinksa@qed.qld.gov.au

	
	Teresa is currently finalising the Review and Improvement Plan for the Office and will then be on leave from 12 April 2006 until 12 June 2006. 

	Sandy Murray
	Senior Administration Officer
	07 3237 0107
	sandy.murray@qed.qld.gov.au

	Penny Harrison
	Administration Officer
	07 3237 0390
	penny.harrison@qed.qld.gov.au

	
	Commencing on 5 April 2006.


Provider Visits

Feedback received from many non-university providers has requested that staff of the OHE undertake  visits to providers to discuss any matters of interest or concern, and tour the campus. In response to this feedback, the OHE has begun drafting a schedule to enable a Ministerial Advisory Panel (MAP) member to accompany Ian Kimber and Helen Lawrance on these visits. This will also enable you to meet a member of the MAP and learn more about their role. 

You should have been contacted recently by Sandy Murray requesting your preferred dates and times. We hope these visits will present an opportunity to strengthen communication with the OHE, and look forward to meeting with you. Please note that visits are not compulsory.
Data Collection

Negotiations are underway with the Department of Education Science and Training (DEST) to continue with the collection of student data from non-university providers. At this point, DEST have indicated that a national collection will not be available until 2008. We are currently determining the format for the 2006 data collection and will provide details to you shortly. 
Information Session

The next information session will be held on 2 May 2006.  An invitation and schedule of topics for discussion is attached with this bulletin. 
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